B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G


At a Meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on Wednesday, 19th September 2007.

Present:

	Councillor
Christopher Lamb  (The Mayor)


"
Duncan Bain

         "           David Bishop


"
Cedwien Brown


"
Jonathan Bullock


"
Robert Civil 


"
Paul Corazzo


"
Mark Dearing


“            Scott Edwards


"
Terry Freer


"
Ruth Groome

         “           Jenny Henson (Deputy Mayor)

         “            Larry Henson


“
Philip Hollobone



	
"
James Hakewill


"
Shirley Lynch


"
Mary Malin


"
Paul Marks


"
Victoria Perry


"
Alan Pote


"
Gil Rennie


"
Russell Roberts


"
Chris Smith-Haynes


"
David Soans


"
Margaret Talbot

        “               Greg Titcombe   


"
Jonathan West


"
Alison Wiley





07.C.30
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Adams, Bayes, Derbyshire, C. Groome, M. Lynch, Tebbutt, Watts and Zanger.

07.C.31
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the Meeting of the Council held on 27th June 2007 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor, subject to amendment to minute 07.C.26 in respect of Councillor Zanger voting against parts (vi), (vii) and (viii) of the resolution. Councillor Zanger voted for these parts of the resolution.

07.C.32
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None at this stage of the meeting.

07.C.33
MAYOR'S  ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Duke of Buccleuch

The Mayor spoke briefly in respect of the recent death of the Duke of Buccleuch and noted that the last event the Duke attended in the Borough was the Civic Service in June of this year.


Cricket Match


The Mayor referred to the recent cricket match between Councillors and Staff held at Weekley and Warkton Cricket Club, which had been a successful and enjoyable occasion.


Civic Visits


The Mayor informed members of the forthcoming visits of Civic dignitaries from other Councils to the Borough for a tour of the area which would highlight the achievements of this authority.



Civic Ball


The Mayor informed members that invitations to attend his Civic Ball on Friday 16th November 2007 would be sent out next week.

07.C.34
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


Awards


The Leader of the Council announced that the Council had been nominated for an award from the Association of Public Service Excellence (APSE) in respect of its customer service provision in the A6 Towns. Councillor Malin, the Portfolio Holder for Partnerships, Performance and Resources provided members with further details of this achievement, and informed them that the award ceremony was taking place at the same time as this meeting.


The Leader also noted that the Council’s Housing Services Unit had been awarded the title of Homelessness Champions for the Region for their work in this service area. Details of the initiatives undertaken were provided, and congratulations were passed on to the Head of Housing Services and his team.


Ward ‘Walkabouts’


The Leader also spoke of the recent ward ‘Walkabouts’ by members and officers, which had identified issues that could be addressed in each of the areas, and commented on the success of this initiative.

07.C.35
CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS



The Chief Executive also noted the success of the ‘Ward Walkabouts’ and commented that it was a good example of partnership working between members and officers.

07.C.36
RECEIPT OF A DEPUTATION AND PETITION IN RESPECT OF THE KETTERING URBAN EXTENSION


The Mayor received a petition in respect of the impact of the East Kettering Urban Extension Plan from Mr J. Brunige, which had been signed by 5,500 residents. Mr Brunige was present at the meeting and addressed members in support of the petition. He expressed his concern in respect of the impact of the Urban Extension Plan on the infrastructure and services of the area affected, and suggested that there would be insufficient funding from central government to provide for this adequately. He requested that members of the Council gave each aspect of the Plan their fullest consideration when they were placed before them.


Councillor Hakewill, the Leader of the Council accepted the petition on behalf of the Mayor and gave Mr Brunige his assurance that members would give this highly significant issue for the Borough their fullest consideration at future meetings.


Members noted that it was vital to work together on this issue and to consult affected residents at all stages. It was also noted that the exhibition to be provided by the developers had been delayed until early next year.
07.C.37
PRESENTATION BY NORTHAMPTONSHIRE CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE’S PARTNERSHIP


Members received a presentation by Kate Yates, the Children and Young people’s Commissioner in respect of services provided in the area to children and young people. The presentation centred on the following topics :-

· The national context

· The local context in Northamptonshire

· Links to Council services

· The local approach

· Services already provided in the Kettering area

· Potential for development

· Challenges for the future

· The current situation

Members were asked to direct any questions to the organisation   through Democratic Services.

07.C.38
APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT MEMBERS TO THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE


Julie Miller, the Chair of the Council’s Standards Committee presented a report to members that sought their approval for the appointment of three independent members to that body. Details of the nominees were provided for members.


Councillor Hakewill proposed, Councillor Corazzo seconded and it was

RESOLVED
that: Mr Brian Christie, Mr Phil Carter and Mr Lloyd Landry be appointed to the Borough Council’s Standards Committee as independent members.

07.C.39

BIDS FOR GROWTH AREA FUNDING (GAF)

     
Councillor Freer asked the Portfolio Holder for Growth – Sustainable Communities Plan the following question:-

‘Can the Portfolio for Growth confirm that a bid for Growth Area III funding is being submitted by North Northamptonshire Development Company on behalf of Kettering Borough Council and its three neighbouring authorities? Is it correct that the bid has to in by the beginning of October and amounts to £33million in each of the next three years?

If such a bid is being made would she ensure that members are given ,at least, a summary of the bid including the amount being allocated to each authority? Would she also arrange for a comprehensive report on the funding bid to be included on the agenda for the next Planning Policy Committee.?

Finally would she give an assurance that important business such as this is tracked through the appropriate Council Committees in the future to ensure that members views are taken into account in a timely manner.’

Councillor Wiley replied as follows:-

‘I can confirm that bids for the DCLG’s national Growth Area Fund are being prepared, for submission on 1st October. The fund will be making awards for the three years 2008-2011. The global bid for North Northamptonshire is being co-ordinated by NNDC. 

The bids which have been assessed as meeting the DCLG’s fund objectives total just under £100m, spread evenly over the three years. The bids which apply wholly  to Kettering Borough Council area comprise £33.5m of that £100m, and we will potentially share in a further £19m of the remaining bids which relate to all of North Northants.  

The main bids relate to 

Kettering Borough only 

Kettering town centre regeneration 



£12m 

Kettering town centre road improvements 


£5.22m 

Traffic management improvements 



£0.258m

Walking, cycling and bus improvements 



£ 5.088m 

Developing a transport hub at Kettering station 


£10m 

Home Zone Pilot 






£1m 

Kettering as part of North Northants 

Economic development projects 




£12.266m 

Bus and traffic management systems 



£5.9m 

A43 dualing – design costs 




£0.4m 

Smartcard development 





£0.5m 


I must stress that this is an ambitious bid programme, at double the level of previous bids, and that is very unlikely that all bids will be successful; also, final decisions on the bids will be made by NNDC next week, so the exact configuration of the bid package might still change. 

The next GAF3 bidding round won’t now be until 2011, so frequent reports to committees on future bids will not be required before then. The bids that KBC has sponsored have had to be prepared during August because of the short timescale between the announcement of the bidding round and the closing date of 1st October; I can assure Cllr Freer however, that the cabinet have been kept in the picture about the areas the emerging bids would cover and the bids fit with the Council’s current policies and priorities.  I am sure we can provide a summary to the next Planning Policy Committee if its chairman so wishes.’

Further to the above, Councillor Freer requested that frequent reports were provided for members in respect of generic funding for these issues, and not just GAF Funding.

Councillor Wiley assured members that consultation on all such matters with members would be undertaken in a sufficient and timely manner. She requested that members highlighted any such issues if there was a concern in respect of them.
07.C.40
FUNDING FOR HOUSE BUILDING


Councillor Rennie asked the Portfolio Holder for Growth – Sustainable Communities Plan the following question:-


‘Will the Portfolio Holder for Housing join me in welcoming the Housing Minister’s announcement for additional £500 million cash for councils that speed up the building of homes?’


Councillor Wiley replied as follows:-

‘The £500m pot referred to is the housing and planning delivery grant, son of planning delivery grant. As members know, the Borough Council has done well from planning delivery grant (PDG) over the last few years, as a result of improved -and sustained- performance  in development services. The new scheme is about the same amount of money as was available under PDG, so whilst I welcome any opportunity to bring in money to the Council which doesn’t come from local pockets, we shouldn’t pretend that this is extra money on top of what we have already been attracting. 

Furthermore, we should all be clear that this is an incentive to help the housing industry build more houses.  Councils have to identify at least five years’ worth of sites ready for housing and a further 10 years’ worth for future development. So in essence this will be a payment to reward us for allocating as much land as we can for future development.  I fear Councillor Rennie might have thought this is money going into public housing, but this is not the case.’


Further to the above, Councillor Rennie requested that the Mutual Home Ownership Scheme was examined as a potential scheme for adoption.


Councillor Wiley replied that although she was not the Portfolio Holder for this area, she would ensure the matter was passed on with a view to it being examined.

07.C.41
INTEGRATION OF MIGRANT WORKERS INTO THE COMMUNITY


Councillor Bishop asked the Portfolio Holder for Growth – Sustainable Communities Plan the following question:-


‘Will the Portfolio Holder for the economy detail measures being taken to integrate migrant workers into the community in Kettering and detail whether any budget has been put aside for this activity?’


Councillor Wiley replied as follows :-

I would like to emphasise that everybody arriving in the Borough is treated equally, whatever their origin or creed., whether they come from the new commonwealth or eastern Europe.  Nevertheless, there are various pieces of work underway to ensure we communicate with migrants or have assessed their needs These include:-

· the most recent housing needs survey of  minority communities 

· a recent survey of neighbourhood renewal areas, carried out for partners by the County Council, which tests issues of integration and which will be shared with members in due course, 

· a project to assess needs and levels of integration in the “St Andrews” policing priority area, as part of the neighbourhood co-ordination work we are doing there, at a cost of £2k. 

· tailored food hygiene courses in other languages for those who run restaurants

· benefit take up information being provided to minority communities in ways which meet their needs, through the voluntary sector as well as directly. 

There is no separate budget heading for this work – any spending on the above is drawn from existing budgets. We also fund the REC  whose remit will also cover migrant workers. 

Further to the above, Councillor Bishop commented that the he was concerned that migrant workers should not be exploited in the Borough, and that the Council needed to engage with them by way of a cohesive policy to deal with these issues. Councillor Wiley endorsed this view.
07.C.42
ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES


Councillor West asked the Portfolio Holder for the Environment the following question:-


‘Does the Portfolio Holder for the environment endorse the findings of the Conservative ‘Quality of Life Group’ Report?’

Councillor Brown replied as follows :-

‘Whilst I confess that I have not read all 549 pages of this preliminary report there are some very salient points that have been raised within it. However this is a preliminary report and the Conservative Party has now to discuss and debate the proposals before deciding which recommendations will become firm policies. I therefore think it would be somewhat premature of me to make endorsements other than to reiterate what I have said before, namely, that we need to embrace the need for reducing our carbon footprints, to increase recycling and reduce the amount of waste we produce, to encourage industry to use resources more efficiently and to repeat our promise that this Council is fully committed to our pledge of making Kettering a cleaner greener Borough.’

Further to the above, Councillor West requested that the Conservative Group made known its view on the various policies in the document in particular air and road travel.

In reply, Councillor Brown stated that she would be taking a balanced view on these issues, but currently had insufficient information, although she would respond in due course to the questions.

07.C.43             LOCAL POLICING ISSUES

A motion had been submitted on the agenda by Councillor Pote, which had been seconded by Councillor Perry. However, Councillor Pote requested that permission be granted by Council for an amended version of the original motion to be considered in its place. Having received a copy of the amended motion, members unanimously

RESOLVED 
that the amended version of the original motion should be considered.



Consequently, it was proposed by Councillor Pote and seconded by Councillor Perry that


“This Council welcomes the strong working relationship which has been developed with our local police service in recent years to the benefit of the Borough’s residents, businesses and visitors.
 

In view of the very recent media coverage given to a wide ranging review of Northamptonshire’s policing, this council requests that the Chief Constable comes personally to brief Kettering Councillors.  It is expected that such a briefing will answer concerns expressed by councillors and the community and ensure that the best possible understanding continues between the Council and our Police force colleagues.

 

Further it is requested that the Chief Constable looks at ways of enabling PCSO’s to have powers to carry out enforcement of parking within the Borough or seeks to help identify other imaginative ways to solve this important issue.”

 


 
Members considered that the Council had built a good partnership with the Police that provided many benefits to local residents through joint working on various initiatives. It was hoped that this would continue to flourish and expand in the future. Some members expressed reservations in respect of the use of Police Community Support Officers (PCSOs) for dealing with parking enforcement matters, as it was considered that this could have a detrimental effect on their strong relationship with the public.



(At this point, Councillor Shirley Lynch declared a personal interest in the matter as a member of her family was a serving Police Officer in the local force)


  
Members felt that the work of the Police in partnership with other agencies had a significant affect on local crime figures but were concerned that any reduction in central government funding would have a detrimental effect on police numbers locally, particularly in view of the plans for developing the area in the near future.


 
Other members expressed the view that PCSOs found it frustrating that they were unable to undertake parking enforcement, and also felt that the public would support this, although it was noted that the motion referred to the identification of ‘imaginative ways’ in which this could be achieved. 



Members were anxious to point out that the motion was in no way critical of the Police, and tribute was paid to the achievements of the local force and its Commanders. It was considered vital that communication between the Council and the Police remained good, and the plans for possible sharing of offices were highlighted as an example of this. The level of investment made by the Council in respect of the provision of PCSOs was noted, and it was considered that in view of that it was reasonable to expect them to enforce parking matters locally. 

Having considered the motion fully, it was unanimously 



RESOLVED
that:-

This Council welcomes the strong working relationship which has been developed with our local police service in recent years to the benefit of the Borough’s residents, businesses and visitors.
 

In view of the very recent media coverage given to a wide-ranging review of Northamptonshire’s policing, this council requests that the Chief Constable comes personally to brief Kettering Councillors.  It is expected that such a briefing will answer concerns expressed by councillors and the community and ensure that the best possible understanding continues between the Council and our Police force colleagues.

 

Further it is requested that the Chief Constable looks at ways of enabling PCSO’s to have powers to carry out enforcement of parking within the Borough or seeks to help identify other imaginative ways to solve this important issue.

(The meeting began at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.30 pm)
Signed:  …………………………………………………….

The Mayor

iw


(Council No. 10)


19.9.07

